








July 12, 2012

The City Council of the City of Marion, Linn County, Iowa met in regular session, Thursday, July 12, 2012, at 5:30 p.m. in the council chambers of City Hall with Mayor Bouska presiding and the following council members present:  Adamson, Etzel, Spinks, and Draper.  Absent:  Crawford and Stark.

The meeting was opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor’s Announcements:  None.

Citizen’s presentations, comments and/or petitions:

John Nieland, 1390 48th Street, expressed concern regarding City finances due to the recent bankruptcy filings of cities in California.  Mr. Nieland also noted that the Public Services Department does some asphalt and concrete projects.  He suggested that if the project is over $5,000 it should be put out for bids.  Mr. Nieland expressed concern about the size of the City and City salaries and benefits.  Mr. Nieland suggested that the City Council establish a Blue Ribbon committee that would make recommendations to the City Council regarding areas where the City could make budget cuts.  

Nancy Miller, 4618 Chestnut Ridge Court NE, Cedar Rapids, expressed concern for children and elderly residents that walk to the Library.  She noted that the Library has over 1,000 visitors each day.  She asked that the pedestrians visiting the library be taken into account with the planning of the Central Corridor project.

Rosa Bennett, 1820 39th Street, requested permission to watch special needs dogs in her home.  She noted that special needs dogs may be blind, deaf, crippled, or need medicines during the day.  She stated that she would not watch more than four dogs.  She noted that her yard is fenced and she has visited with her neighbors.  Council Member Adamson asked that staff visit with Ms. Bennett.  Planning and Development Director Tom Treharne stated that he will contact her.


Maria Murphy, 2570 Pheasant Ridge Court, expressed concerns regarding speeding in the City especially on 29th Street, 10th Street, McGowan Boulevard, and 7th Avenue.  She also noted that she counted 15 cars that went through the stop sign at 24th Street and McGowan Boulevard.  She noted that the Police officers do the best they can. She asked Council and staff to view the speeding on these busy streets.

Kent Sodawasser, 4119 Brookside Drive, stated that he feels Alliant Energy is best suited to be the electrical provider for the City of Marion in future years.  Mr. Sodawasser stated that Alliant is best at storm and outage restoration.  He also noted Alliant’s investment in infrastructure.  Mr. Sodawasser explained that Alliant Energy gives back to the community through energy audits, grants, and volunteerism.  


Michael Goater, 85 Grand Avenue, spoke regarding the proposed municipal utility.  He noted that the largest municipal utilities in Iowa are Ames, Muscatine, and Cedar Falls.  He stated that those cities have significant industrial customers.  He explained that those cities also made large investments in coal burning plants in the 1980’s and are now reaping the benefits of those decisions.  He noted that many municipal utilities have higher electrical rates than Alliant Energy.  

Dan Kovochich, 1925 28th Avenue, spoke regarding the proposed electric utility.  He noted that the City is spending $100,000 on the study.  He explained that five other 
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Iowa communities have had similar studies, been advised by their consultant to continue towards a municipal utility, and then been denied by the Iowa Utilities Board because it was not in the customer’s best interest.  He stated that the City should contact these other cities to see what they learned from the process.  The City of Marion should learn about both the pros and cons of a municipal utility.  Mr. Kovochich noted that the payment for the study is buried in the consent agenda.  He asked the Council to consider opening up this topic to a more public forum, perhaps a citizen’s committee, that could provide the Council with information.  Mr. Kovochich asked Council to help the residents understand the City’s intentions and the impact this decision will have on the community.  

Dustin Nohr, 3130 Michelle Court SW, Apt. #11, Cedar Rapids, noted that he is a disc golfer.  He explained that Legion Park has a good disc golf course.  He requested that Council not do anything to impact the course.  He asked that Council not swap land with the developer.  

Moved by Adamson, seconded by Spinks to approve the Consent Calendar, as follows, removing items #7 and #19 for separate consideration:


Motion to approve the minutes of the June 19 and June 21, 2012 City Council meetings.

Motion to approve the bills as presented in the amount of $440,053.52.

Motion to direct staff to solicit bids for one ton chassis and dump box.

Resolution No. 22548 approving payment to Uhelenkamp Trucking for hauling salt in the amount of $16,477.61.

Resolution No. 22549 approving Partial Payment #1 to Graybill Communications for radio system upgrades in the amount of $38,939.31.

Resolution No. 22550 awarding equipment replacement bids to Titan Machinery in the amount of $373,561.00.

Resolution No. 22552 authorizing the Fire Department to proceed with the purchase of a 2012 550 series Ford Chassis with flatbed and modified plow from Junge Ford of Center Point in the amount of $37,977.00 with trade.


Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding Thomas Park (Robert McBride, 480 5th Avenue, Apartment 4).


Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding unmaintained homes on Starry Drive (Kathy Carr, 1270 Starry Drive).

Motion to approve the Project Calendar regarding Engineering Department payments as follows:
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a. Resolution No. 22553 approving Partial Payment No. 6 to Snyder and Associates Engineers for engineering services regarding the Blairs Ferry Road Reconstruction Project in the amount of $24,566.47.
b. Resolution No. 22554 approving Partial Payment No. 15 to Ament Inc. for project administration services regarding the Boyson Road/Alburnett Road Intersection Improvement Project in the amount of $284.00.
c. Resolution No. 22555 approving Partial Payment No. 3 to Ricklefs Excavating, Ltd. for the Supplemental Contract for the 2011 CEMAR/Krumboltz Trail and ICG Railroad Trail in the amount of $100,755.16.
d. Resolution No. 22556 approving Partial Payment No. 1 to Ricklefs Excavating, Ltd. for the 2012 6th Avenue Storm Sewer Improvements – Phase 1 in the amount of $129,762.29.
e. Resolution No. 22557 approving Partial Payment No. 5 to Rathje Construction Company for the 2011 South 11th Street Reconstruction Project – Phase II in the amount of $169,633.02.
f. Resolution No. 22558 approving Partial Payment No. 7 to Rathje Construction Company for the 2011 Tower Terrace Road Improvement Project – Phase III in the amount of $435,999.50.
g. Resolution No. 22559 approving Partial Payment No. 2 to Rathje Construction Company for the Marion Central Corridor Project – Phase 1 in the amount of $288,510.64.
h. Resolution No. 22560 approving Partial Payment No. 2 to Horsfield Construction Inc. for the 2012 McGowan Boulevard Paving Project – Phase 3 in the amount of $99,279.86.
i. Resolution No. 22561 approving Partial Payment No. 2 to Kelly Demolition, LLC., for the 2012 Draintile Project in the amount of $43,352.60. 
j. Resolution No. 22562 approving Partial Payment No. 1 to Curtis Contracting Corporation for the 2012 Sidewalk Assessment Project in the amount of $28,572.50.
k. Resolution No. 22563 approving Partial Payment No. 11 to Anderson-Bogert Engineers for engineering services regarding the Marion Central Corridor Project in an amount of $35,625.49.

Resolution No. 22564 approving contract amendment No. 1 with Snyder and Associates regarding engineering services associated with the Blairs Ferry Road Reconstruction Project in the amount of $48,100.00.

Resolution No. 22565 accepting the South 22nd Street/Highway 100 Intersection Improvement Project – ESL-4775(624)--7S-57.

Resolution No. 22566 accepting the 2009 CBD Traffic Signal Project – ESL-4775(622)--7S-57.
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Motion directing staff to install pedestrian crossing on Lindale Drive at ICG Railroad Trail.

Motion to receive and file and concur with TAC report regarding speed limit signs on Lindale Drive (Arthur Durham, Sr. 400 Lindale Drive #53).

Resolution No. 22567 approving the installation of a street light on 10th Street by the Indian Creek Bridge (Deb Murphy, 1065 McGowan Boulevard).

Resolution No. 22568 setting a public hearing for July 26, 2012, regarding establishing access fees related to the 29th Avenue PCC Pavement, Sidewalk, and Storm Sewer Plan of Improvements.

Resolution No. 22569 approving a request to encroach into City right-of-way for placement of a storage shed (Mark and Amy Schweer, 295 40th Street Drive SE).

Resolution No. 22570 approving retainer agreements with City Attorney and Assistant City Attorney for the period of July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013.

Resolution No. 22571 awarding the City of Marion's general insurance bid to Bouslog Insurance with ICAP Insurance for the period July 1, 2012 to June 30, 2015.

Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding agreement for legal services (Dave McManus, PC).

Motion to receive and file the 2012 Marion Water Quality Report.

Motion to approve the following Hold Harmless/Noise Waiver Agreements:
a. Appetite for Marion, City Square Park on Saturday, October 6, 2012 from 12:00 noon to 11:00 p.m. (Marion Chamber of Commerce).

b. Christmas in the Park and Peppermint Walk, City Square Park, Friday, December 7, 2012 from 1:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. (Marion Chamber of Commerce).

c. Community Appreciation Party, New Life Community Church, 275 West 29th Avenue, Saturday, August 18, 2012, 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. (Nick Nesseth).


Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding the Storm Water Utility Committee (Terry Quick, 1758 Ottawa Drive).
All in favor of motion to approve the consent calendar, motion carried.
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Resolution No. 22551 approving Partial Payment No. 2 to Latham and Associates, Inc. for Utility Assessment Consulting Services in the amount of $21,365.28 was read by Adamson.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Spinks to approve Res. No. 22551.  

Comments were heard from Council Members Adamson, Spinks, Draper, and Mayor Bouska regarding the municipal electric study.  All in favor, motion carried.

Moved by Adamson, seconded by Spinks to receive and file request for waiver of subdivision regulations to allow division of property by Plat of Survey No. 1791 for transfer purposes only for property located east of Armar Drive, south of Marion Boulevard (City of Marion/Cemar Holdings, LLC c/o Jon Dusek).  Planning and Development Director Tom Treharne stated that on July 26th, Council will set a public hearing to be held on August 9th regarding the land transfer.  Council Member Adamson asked where the public can go to receive information.   Mr. Treharne stated that they can contact the Planning or Parks Departments.  Dustin Nohr, 3130 Michelle Court SW, Apt. #11, Cedar Rapids, asked the Council to stop the transfer proceedings.  John Nieland, 1390 48th Street, noted that the City was able to expand the parks by working with the developer.  He stated that he believes that it is a positive thing and that the disc golf course can still be accommodated.  Council Member Spinks noted that the City will receive more land than it is giving up.  Parks Director Richard Fox stated that the City will receive a couple more acres than it is giving up.  Linda Miller, 4001 North 10th Street, requested that the City leave the disc golf course alone.  All in favor, motion carried.

Ordinance No. 12-20 amending Chapter 105 of the Solid Waste Ordinance for rate reduction qualifications was read by Etzel for initial consideration.  Moved by Etzel, seconded by Adamson to approve the first reading of Ord. No. 12-20.  Council Member Spinks stated that he does not agree with the changes.  Public Services Director Ryan Miller presented the staff report.  Currently the City allows a rate reduction for the solid waste fee if the resident is over 65 or is disabled.  Over 1,600 residents are signed up for the rate reduction.  Those already signed up would not be effected by this ordinance amendment.  Beginning January 1, 2013, new applicants for the rate reduction would qualify based on income or disability.  Council Member Draper stated that he is in favor of leaving the rate reduction for those over 65 or with disabilities.  He noted that he is in favor of what the City is wanting to do, although deep in his heart he would like to see the rate reduction for those over 65 left alone.  John Nieland, 1390 48th Street, spoke in favor of leaving the rate reduction for those over 65.  Mayor Bouska stated that the rate reduction will still be available to those over 65 after January 1st if the household meets the income qualifications.  The applications for reduced rate will be reviewed by the Public Services Board.  Council Member Adamson asked about the solid waste budget.  Public Services Director Ryan Miller reviewed the solid waste budget.  Council Member Adamson noted that with a large number of baby boomers, soon many more will be eligible for the rate reduction if it is based on age alone.  Vote on first reading of Ord. No. 12-20:  Ayes:  Adamson and Etzel.  Nays:  Spinks and Bouska.  Present:  Draper.  Motion failed. 
Ordinance No. 12-19 adopting the proposed deletion of Chapter 164 of the Marion Code of Ordinances and adopting the new Chapter 164 of the Marion Code of Ordinances (adopting the 2012 edition of the International Fire Code with amendments) was read by Spinks for second consideration.  Moved by Spinks, seconded by Adamson to approve the second reading of Ord. No. 12-19.  All in favor, motion carried.
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Moved by Draper, seconded by Adamson to approve the Project Calendar regarding the Lowe Park Amphitheater - Grading and Sidewalk Improvements, as follows:
a. Motion to retain the City Engineer as Project Engineer regarding the Lowe Park Amphitheater - Grading and Sidewalk Improvements.
b. Resolution No. 22572 approving Resolution of Necessity regarding the Lowe Park Amphitheater - Grading and Sidewalk Improvements.
c. Resolution No. 22573 ordering preparation of detailed plans, specifications, notice of hearing and letting, notice to bidders, form of contract, and estimate of cost regarding the Lowe Park Amphitheater - Grading and Sidewalk Improvements. 
d. Resolution No. 22574 approving and adopting final plans, specifications, notice of hearing and letting, notice to bidders, form of contract, and estimate of cost regarding the Lowe Park Amphitheater - Grading and Sidewalk Improvements.
All in favor of motion to approve the Project Calendar, motion carried.

Moved by Adamson, seconded by Spinks to receive and file correspondence regarding water flow issue (Linda Sutherland, 899 Eastview Avenue).  All in favor, motion carried.

Resolution No. 22575 approving request for waiver of subdivision regulations to allow division of property by Plat of Survey No. 1787 for transfer purposes only for property located at the corner of 40th Street Drive SE and Pepperwood Hill SE (David and Denise Zmolek, 320 40th Street SE/Michael and Alice Brown, 4498 Pepperwood Hill SE) was read by Etzel.  Moved by Etzel, seconded by Adamson to approve Res. No. 22575.  All in favor, motion carried.


Moved by Spinks, seconded by Adamson to table Resolution No. 22576, approving request for waiver of subdivision regulations to allow issuance of one (1) building permit for construction of a duplex dwelling on Lot 1, prior to approval of The Commons at English Glen Second Addition Final Plat, located east of 35th Street, north of English Glen Avenue (Robson Homes, Inc.).  Planning and Development Director Tom Treharne presented the staff report.  All in favor of motion to table, motion carried.


Mayor Bouska opened the public hearing regarding a request to amend the Future Land Use Map of the Marion Comprehensive Plan for property located at 2710 10th Street from Single-Family Attached Residential to Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Series Homes).  Maria Murphy, 2570 Pheasant Ridge Court, Marlene Murdock, 1085 Indian Creek Circle, and Claudia Wiles, 2705 Pheasant Ridge Court, spoke opposing the amendment to the future land use map.  Mark Mowrer, Platinum Development, spoke in favor of the amendment.  Mr. Mowrer reviewed the proposed development.  Kyle Martin, Martin Design, reviewed the proposed plans for the development.  Council Member Adamson asked questions about the development.  Planning and Development Director Tom Treharne answered Council Member Adamson’s questions.  Planning and Development Director Tom Treharne explained that staff has concerns with the parking and the impact on the residential neighbors.  Council Member Adamson asked Mr. Mowrer 
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if he has approached the neighbors.  Mr. Mowrer stated that he has not.  He noted that Platinum purchased this property five years ago.  Council Member Draper asked if consideration had been given to moving the building to the east and moving a portion of the parking to the rear of the building.  Mr. Martin stated that they did consider moving the building to the middle of the lot.  Their concern with moving some parking to the rear is that headlights may shine into the adjacent condominiums.  
Council Member Etzel left the Council Chambers at 7:20 p.m. and returned at 7:21 p.m.

Council Member Draper noted that Platinum’s first proposal for the property was for multi-family residential.  Mr. Mowrer stated that the first proposal was for two 4-unit apartment buildings.  Mayor Bouska stated that Council denied that request.  Mayor Bouska suggested that the Resolution be tabled until all Council Members are present.  City Attorney Don Hoskins suggested that the hearing be adjourned, but not closed.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska adjourned the public hearing.

Resolution No. 22577 approving a request to amend the Future Land Use Map of the Marion Comprehensive Plan for property located at 2710 10th Street from Single-Family Attached Residential to Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Series Homes) was read by Draper.  Moved by Draper, seconded by Adamson to approve Res. No. 22577.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Draper to table Res. No. 22577 to the July 26th Council meeting.  All in favor of motion to table, motion carried.
Mayor Bouska opened the public hearing regarding a request to rezone property located at 2710 10th Street from PD-R, Planned Development – Residential to C-1, Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Development, LLC).  Maria Murphy, 2570 Pheasant Ridge Court, and Claudia Wiles, 2705 Pheasant Ridge Court, spoke opposing the rezoning.  John Nieland, 1390 48th Street, noted that the property located west of this property is condominiums, not apartments.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska continued the public hearing until all Council members are present.


Ordinance No. 12-21 amending the Marion Code of Ordinances regarding a request to rezone property located at 2710 10th Street from PD-R, Planned Development – Residential to C-1, Neighborhood Commercial (Platinum Development, LLC) was read by Adamson for initial consideration.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Spinks to approve the first reading of Ord. No. 12-21.  Moved by Spinks, seconded by Adamson to table Ord. No. 12-21 to the July 26th Council meeting.  All in favor of motion to table, motion carried.


Mayor Bouska opened the public hearing regarding an amendment to the East End Alignment of the Marion Central Corridor Plan, extending the connection of 7th Avenue to 6th Avenue from 31St Street west approximately a quarter mile and including a roundabout.  John Nieland, 1390 48th Street, asked about the impact on the Marion Iron and Prince Agri properties.  Planning and Development Director Tom Treharne presented the staff report.  Dwight Hogan, 1565 7th Avenue, asked about the trail location.  Planning and Development Director Tom Treharne reviewed the trail location.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska continued the public hearing.









Page 8, July 12, 2012
Resolution No. 22578 approving an amendment to the East End Alignment of the Marion Central Corridor Plan, extending the connection of 7th Avenue to 6th Avenue from 31st Street west approximately a quarter mile and including a roundabout was read by Etzel.  Moved by Etzel, seconded by Adamson to approve Res. No. 22578.  Moved by Spinks, seconded by Adamson to table Res. No. 22578 to the July 26th Council meeting.  All in favor of motion to table, motion carried.
Moved by Spinks, seconded by Adamson to receive and file correspondence regarding animal ordinance (Rosa Bennett, 1820 39th Street).  All in favor, motion carried.

Moved by Draper, seconded by Adamson to receive and file correspondence regarding Lincolnview Square redevelopment project (Jeffery Witter, Vice President, Lincolnview Square, LLC.).  All in favor, motion carried.
Council Discussion Time:

Council Member Draper requested that correspondence received and filed by the City Council be responded to by the City Manager within five days.  He also asked that the City Council be copied in on the correspondence so they are aware of the status of the request.  Council Member Adamson explained that the letters are referred to the appropriate department to handle and are placed on the following agenda for action, if necessary.  Council Member Draper stated that a letter was received and filed in December regarding handicap parking.  The resident did not receive any follow up as to the status of the request.  City Engineer Dan Whitlow explained that requests that are referred to TAC are brought back to Council as a report.  He noted that all TAC items are addressed by mail, email, or phone.  Mayor Bouska stated that the issue is that the Council is not always updated on the status of the requests that are received.

Council Member Adamson stated that Mrs. Miller brought up good comments regarding the Library.  He noted that she is very modest about her contributions to the community.  He explained that she has been very generous to the community both with her time and money.  

Council Member Adamson stated that former Mayor Nieland made comments regarding the Public Services Department.  He stated that Mr. Nieland would be impressed with what Mr. Miller is doing with the department.  Council Member Adamson noted that he has been lobbying to get Mr. Miller a raise.  He noted that there needs to be a balance between our staff doing the work and a contractor doing the work.  Council Member Adamson noted that we have a professional staff that can accomplish the work.  Council Member Adamson spoke in defense of the staff.  He stated that the City is probably understaffed.  Council Member Adamson stated that he is thankful that Marion is a growing city.  He noted the issues with the transfer of the Police and Fire pension system to the State.  He stated that the City had managed the pension funds better than the State.  Council Member Adamson thanked the audience for their comments and participation in the meeting.

Council Member Spinks noted that there was a wind storm on Friday, June 29th with 80 mph winds.  He thanked the Public Service crews for quickly cleaning up the storm damage.  
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Council Member Spinks noted that the Engineering Department Construction Activity and Status report was ten pages long.  He stated that the Engineering Department is doing a great job handling all of the construction.

Mayor Bouska stated that he attended the Blue Zones meeting this week.  He explained that they had a speaker from Des Moines.  He noted that it is a complete lifestyle change for the community.  He explained that they are trying to increase the well being of the City.  He noted that trails are important.  He explained that they are also looking at revamping restaurant menus so that they offer healthier items.  


Mayor Bouska noted that comments were made by former Mayor Nieland regarding the budget.  He stated that Council really needs to watch the budget.  


Mayor Bouska thanked all the citizens that made comments.  He noted that they are very much appreciated.


Council Member Draper stated that he had a number of motions that were not approved at the last Council meeting.  He stated that he wants to make a motion that will be approved, so he made a motion to adjourn the meeting.
Mayor Bouska declared the meeting adjourned at 7:54 p.m.





















____________________________








Snooks Bouska, Mayor

Attest:

____________________________

Beth J. Little, Assistant City Clerk







